
January 19, 2016

Governor Doug Ducey &
Members, 52nd Arizona State Legislature
1700 W. Washington
Phoenix, AZ  85007

Dear Governor Ducey & State Legislators,

Since 2001, over $1.9 billion of dedicated funding has been transferred from Highway User 
Revenue Funds (HURF) to pay for other government programs.  In fact, this annual practice of 
diverting gas tax and other supposedly dedicated revenues for transportation increased this year 
as $141 million was diverted from much needed infrastructure investment.  We urge you to stop 
these funding transfers.

Taxpayers have a right to expect dedicated funding to be used for its intended purpose 
particularly when that purpose is of such importance to the state and substantially underfunded.  
ADOT has determined, and the Auditor General has reaffirmed that a $63 billion funding gap 
exists between needs and revenues just on the state transportation system.  Local road networks 
in cities, towns and counties, which also rely heavily on HURF, are facing comparable shortfalls.  

Aging and inadequate infrastructure is not unique to Arizona.  However, while we continue to 
delay addressing our transportation needs, other states have been very proactive.  In 2015, 
twenty-three states passed legislation supporting transportation investment ranging from one-
time revenue boosts to a prohibition on revenue transfers.  Since 2013, twenty-one states have 
passed a gas tax or other recurring funding increase. 

Our economy is greatly impacted by the quality of our infrastructure.  Arizona’s unique and 
strategic location provides tremendous opportunities for economic growth through interstate and 
international trade.  Our competitiveness will be closely tied to our capacity for moving 
commerce through the state efficiently.  Also, just the construction activity from building and 
maintaining our highways and roads has a tremendous economic impact.  An estimated 7,100 
direct private-sector jobs and another 3,400 indirect jobs are generated from every $1 billion 
invested.

Transportation maintenance and improvements are of paramount importance to Arizona. Quality 
infrastructure leads to economic expansion in addition to impacting public safety, the 
environment, cost of living and quality of life. We urge you to stop the HURF and other 
transportation-related funding transfers and increase current transportation infrastructure 
investment levels. 

Sincerely,
(See Attached Signatures) 
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Mike Tully, President & CEO
AAA Arizona, Inc. 

Janice Burnett, Executive Director
American Council of Engineering
Companies of Arizona

Loretta Flick, President
American Public Works Association,
Arizona Chapter

 
Joyce C. Grossman, Executive Director
Arizona Association For Economic
Development

Karen Riggs, President
Arizona Association of County Engineers

Glenn Hamer, President & CEO
Arizona Chamber of Commerce and Industry

 
David M. Martin, President
Arizona Chapter Associated General Contractors

Diane Brossart, President & CEO
Arizona Forward

 
David Berry, Chairman
Arizona Highway Users

Steve Trussell, Executive Director
Arizona Rock Producers Association

Becky Miller, Executive Director
Arizona Transit Association

 
Ramon A. Gaanderse, Executive Director
Arizona Transportation Builders Association

 
Tony Bradley, President & CEO
Arizona Trucking Association

Connie Peretz, Executive Director
Arizona Utility Contractors Association

Robin Benning, Town of Queen Creek
Councilmember, Chairman
Central Arizona Governments
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Chris Bridges, Executive Director
Central Yavapai Metropolitan
Planning Organization

Mandy Metzger, Coconino County
Supervisor, Chairperson
County Supervisors Association

Mike Hutchinson, Interim President/CEO
East Valley Partnership
 

Coral J. Evans, City of Flagstaff
Councilmember, Chairperson
Flagstaff Metropolitan Planning Organization

 
Lance Jungmeyer, President
Fresh Produce Association of
the Americas

 
William R. Diak, City of Page
Mayor, Chairman
Greater Arizona Mayors Association

Guillermo Valencia, Chairman
Greater Nogales - Santa Cruz
County Port Authority

Todd Sanders, President & CEO
Greater Phoenix Chamber of
Commerce

 
Chris Camacho, President
Greater Phoenix Economic Council
 

 
Mark Nexsen, Lake Havasu City
Mayor, Chairman
Lake Havasu Metropolitan Planning Organization

 
Ken Strobeck, Executive Director
League of Arizona Cities & Towns

 
Jack W. Lunsford, President
The Lunsford Group, LLC
 

 
Chris Fetzer, Executive Director
Northern Arizona Council of Governments

 
Ray Carroll
Pima County Supervisor
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Sandie Smith, President & CEO
Pinal Partnership

 
Bob Rivera, Town of Thatcher
Mayor, Chairman
Rural Transportation Advocacy Council

 
Jennifer Wesselhoff, President & CEO
Sedona Chamber of Commerce & Tourism 
Bureau

 
Frederick W. Mueller, City of Sierra Vista
Mayor, Chairman
Sierra Vista Metropolitan Planning Organization

 
Mignonne Hollis, Executive Director
Sierra Vista Economic Development Foundation

Randy Heiss, Executive Director
Southeastern Arizona Governments Organization

Ronald E. Shoopman, President & CEO
Southern Arizona Leadership Council

 
Jon Thompson, City of Coolidge
Mayor, Chairman
Sun Corridor Metropolitan Planning Organization

 
Michael V. Varney, President & CEO
Tucson Metropolitan Chamber of Commerce
 

Gary Watson, Mohave County
Supervisor, Chairman
Western Arizona Council of Governments

Dawnafe Whitesinger, Navajo County
Supervisor, Chairperson
White Mountain Regional Transportation 
Committee
 

Charlene Fitzgerald, Executive Director
Yuma Metropolitan Planning Organization
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